
CITY OF PORTSMOUTH 

 
UPDATE from the City Manager for 
Monday, April 13, 2020 

Governor Sununu’s Stay At Home order is in effect, through May 
4, 2020. #alonetogether! DO NOT CONGREGATE 
Sign up for the Daily Advisory, here.  

https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/city/welcome-portsmouths-community-newsletter 

The latest news is always at the top, in red. 

You’ll  find quick links to COVID-19 resources from the Health Department, City Services, Food 
Providers, Economic Development and others by clicking on the banners at the top of the 
homepage. The links include:  

 Health-related information https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/health/coronavirus-preparedness 
 Food aid, grocery resources and restaurant takeout options https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/city/covid-

19-food-resources 
 Business and employee resources  https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/economic/covid-19-response-

resources-businesses-employees 
 Archive of all City Manager Daily Advisories https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/city/city-manager-daily-

updates 

 
From Portsmouth Poet Laureate Tammi Truax: A Posie for You  
   
This week in Madrid  
at the Royal Botanical Garden 
as always, thousands of tulips  
came to full bloom.  
 



 But  
 no one  
 could come  
 to enjoy them.  
 
The Gardeners began cutting.  
The police came in marked cars,  
then delivered boxes of bouquets  
to bone-weary hospital staff  
 
who may in turn have shared them  
through glass observation windows  
with their patients struggling so, 
or perhaps a partner waiting at home.  
 
A picture shows the pinks and yellows 
vibrant with hope, against white jackets.  
Crinkled temples and brows hint at  
sincere smiles behind the masks.  
 
Would that we all reflect;  
what have we, city or self,  
that we might share with another,  
a neighbor, near or far?  
 
What gifts might we leave  
on a quiet porch, gloved hand  
ringing a bell, then dashing home  
to lockdown again.  
 
TUESDAY & THURSDAY: Face Mask Drive! Donations of PPE Masks for Healthcare Workers/First 
Responders and Fabric Masks for Seniors 
The City of Portsmouth Senior Services is collecting donated masks Homemade Masks will be distributed to seniors 
and other individuals in need throughout the community. Medical/surgical/construction type masks will be 
distributed to healthcare workers and first responders. All donations should be brought to the Community Campus 
tennis court parking lot. Drive up and leave the masks in the box. Brinn Sullivan, Senior Services Supervisor will be 
on site to collect them.  Contact 603-767-2697 to coordinate or if you have any questions. If these times do not work, 
please call. All homemade masks will be washed before being distributed.  
Face Mask Donation Drive-Thru Drop Off Hours: 

 Tuesday, April 14 from 10 to 11 am 
 Thursday, April 16 from 1 t0 2 pm 

 
DPW PROJECTS CURRENTLY UNDERWAY 

 Parrott Ave Parking Lot CLOSED for Paving. Towed Cars Relocated to City Hall Lower Lot.  
While free parking continues on City streets and garages, DPW is taking the opportunity to sweep and repave 
the Parrott Avenue Parking Lot. Work takes place Monday, April 13 through April 20. The lot is closed. 
Alternative free parking is found in the City Hall Lower Lot and at the South Mill Pond Playground Lot. 

 TUESDAY April 14: Islington Street-Thaxter Road Water Shut-off 10 am to 12 noon-- Water 
service along Thaxter Road will be shut down between 10 am and 12 noon to set up a temporary water 
system needed for the next phase of Islington Street reconstruction. All properties that will be affected by the 
water shutdown are being notified by flyers, in advance. Digging on Thaxter Road near Islington Street will 



begin at 7 am on Tuesday morning in preparation for the shutdown.  Police details and/or flaggers will direct 
traffic around the work zone.   

 Construction has resumed on the Islington Street Corridor and Maplewood Avenue projects. 
For more information on current DPW projects, click here. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/publicworks/islington-street-corridor-project 

Payroll Protection Program (PPP) Loans Being Approved Quickly 
On the Chamber Chat Live zoom meeting on Friday, April 10, the banking and Small Business Development Center 
guests reported that PPP loans are being processed as quickly as possible. The president of the NH Bankers 
Association reported that the 37 NH banks participating in the PPP are working around the clock. In the first week 
of availability, New Hampshire banks approved nearly 2,000 loans totaling $404.9 million, saving an estimated 
11,000 jobs. The CARES Act Relief loan program was opened to self-employed and sole proprietor businesses such 
as contractors on Friday and, as the Chat participants said, the program keeps evolving: “patience,” “fluid” and 
“interim final rule” are words to remember. For links to PPP information and assistance, go to the City’s Economic 
Development Department COVID-19 INFO page. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/economic/covid-19-response-
resources-businesses-employees 

City Health Department Reminds ALL Returning Travelers to Self-Quarantine 
Residents with seasonal winter homes who are returning to New Hampshire may not be aware that the state is under 
a “Stay At Home” order issued by the Governor. Good public health practice requires all returning travelers to 
self-quarantine for 14 days. Several popular winter residence locations, including Florida, adopted their Stay At 
Home guidelines only very recently, if at all; so it is likely that Portsmouth residents returning from those places 
have had greater exposure to COVID-19 and may be unwitting sources of community transmission of the disease 
back home in New Hampshire. The City Health Officer asks returning travelers to recognize the urgency 
of this directive and offers the following guidelines for those returning travelers to follow as they 
self-quarantine: 

1. Do not go out in public.  
2. Take your temperature with a thermometer in the morning and at night, and watch for cough or difficulty 

breathing. 
3. Employees: Discuss your work situation with your employer before returning to work. 
4. Do not take public transportation, taxis, or ride-shares.  
5. Do not have any visitors to your house during this time. 
6. Tell home health care/necessary in-home services, that you are under self-quarantine.   
7. Keep your distance from others (about 6 feet). 
8. If you get sick with fever, cough, shortness of breath or gastrointestinal symptoms call your primary care 

physician.  
9. If you need to seek medical care for other reasons, such as dialysis, call ahead to your doctor and tell them 

about your recent travel.  
10. If you have a medical emergency, call 911. BE SURE to tell them your symptoms and that you are being 

monitored for COVID-19. 

For more information on COVID-19 visit the City website with links to the Center for Disease Control and NH 
Department of Health and Human Services, as well as resources available in the City to assist. 
http://www.CityofPortsmouth.com/health/coronavirus-preparedness 

 
REMINDER: PLEASE tell first responders if anyone in your household is quarantined due to 
COVID-19 if you need contact with the Fire Department, Police Department or other emergency 
services. If they are not wearing personal protective equipment when they are exposed, they must self-quarantine 
for 14 days. No exceptions. That reduces the force available to respond to emergencies. 
 
REMINDER: City Health Officer Joins CDC to Advise: Wear Face Masks in Public  
City Health Officer Kim McNamara notes that fabric masks are recommended -- not surgical masks or N95s, which 
are critical supplies for our healthcare and First Responders workforce, to keep us all safe. Handmade facemasks, 
scarves and other items that cover your nose and mouth are a useful measure of protection and should be laundered 
after use. Be sure to still wash your hands before putting items on and after taking them off. U.S. Surgeon General 
Dr. Jerome Adams explains how to make a face mask in 45 seconds: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-
ncov/prevent-getting-sick/cloth-face-cover.html  Seniors should always take extra precautions and make 



use of grocery and pharmaceutical delivery and mail options if they can. For an updated list of 
delivery options, click here. Also posted on the website and on Channel 22.  
 
CELEBRATE PORTSMOUTH’S TREE CITY AWARD WITH A #TREECITYHUG! 
The Arbor Day Foundation has again named Portsmouth a Tree City USA and has awarded the Tree Growth Award 
to the City’s Department of Public Works Parks and Greenery Division, led by Corin Hallowell, Parks and Greenery 
Foreman and Charles Baxter, Arborist Foreman. Portsmouth has achieved Tree City USA recognition for over twenty 
years by meeting the program’s four requirements, one of which is holding an Arbor Day observance. This year, 
because of the Governor’s Stay At Home declaration, Portsmouth is inviting residents to prepare a “virtual” 
celebration of Arbor Day on April 24, 2020 by participating in a #TreeCityHug activity. Residents are 
invited to submit selfies/photographs of themselves hugging a favorite tree in their backyards, neighborhoods or 
City parks to hotline@cityofportsmouth.com and to post to their Facebook pages with the hashtag #TreeCityHug. A 
gallery of these images will be posted on the City website and shared in the City Manager’s Daily Advisory on April 
24, Arbor Day. To help celebrate their trees,  residents might want to identify the trees in their photographs and 
assist their children with identifying trees nearby using the iNaturalist app.The app helps identify trees in “real time” 
using photographs of bark, buds, leaves and branches.  
 
FRIDAY: Clap, Ring Bells, Blow Horns -- Because We Care – EVERY Friday at 7 pm!  

VOLUNTEERS & DONATIONS 
 
For those who need volunteers and those who want to volunteer, sign up with VolunteerNH.org which is 
focusing on COVID-19 related relief right now. https://volunteernh.org/covid-19-response/ 
 
The NH Charitable Foundation COVID-19 "Community Crisis" response grant program 
https://www.nhcf.org/about-us/community-crisis-action-action-fund/ 
United Way of the Greater Seacoast http://www.uwgs.org/covid-19-family-support-fund/ 
New England Grassroots Environmental Fund https://grassrootsfund.org/dollars/rapid-response-funding 

Direct donations to nonprofits are also critical right now. Please continue to give to organizations you regularly 
support, and those that need additional help. 
 
Portsmouth Police Department reminds citizens to be vigilant. Keep cars and doors locked to avoid 
thefts. Also be cautious about phone calls and emails requesting donations. Scams are popping up 
nationwide, asking for donations for doctors, medical supplies and other emergency resources. Be very careful. Make 
sure you are dealing with a trust-worthy charity. Also be aware of this guidance to protect yourself from 
unemployment filing scams. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/sites/default/files/2020-
04/4.3.20_New%20Hampshire%20Employment%20Security%20Scam%20Alert%20Related%20to%20COVID-
19.pdf 
 
Operation Blessings asks those who are interested in volunteering to use this online system. Please click 
here   
 
Operation Blessings  

o Seeking donations of empty plastic bottles (for homemade hand sanitizer).  Contact Tammy Joslyn at 
988-2671. 

o Those who are interested in volunteering, please use this online system, click here. 
https://www.nhresponds.org/ 

 
“Adopt-A-Senior” – Check on your senior and/or disabled neighbors who live alone -- by phone, a wave through 
the window as you are walking by, or a note. DO NOT go inside or speak face-to-face in close proximity. If you are 
concerned about people living alone, please contact the Health Department in Portsmouth at 603-610-4187. Or the 
Health Officer for your town.  
 
Feeling anxious? There are many people feeling anxieties about the current situation. Kim McNamara, City 
Health Officer suggested these resources who are there to help:  



 Seacoast Mental Health has geared up for exactly these challenges call 603-431-6703 or click 
here.  https://smhc-nh.org/covid-19-updates/ 

 SOS Recovery Centers are a good option (for people in recovery). Click here. 
 Seacoast Pathway’s virtual clubhouse supports adults living with mental illness on their paths 

to recovery through a focus on health, wellness, employment-preparedness, and community fellowship. 
Click here  www.seacoastpathways.org 

Families Seeking Child Care Referrals: Families seeking child care referrals to open license and license exempt 
early childhood and afterschool programs should call 603- 578-1386, ext. 31 or toll free 855-393-1731, ext. 31 or 
email: ccrr@snhs.org  For more information, click here. http://nh.childcareaware.org/wp-
content/uploads/2020/03/Emergency-Child-Care-Flyer-FINAL.pdf The NH Dept of Health and Human Services 
and Child Care Aware of NH have formed the Emergency Child Care Collaborative and will create a hotline 
and website that will provide information about the child care centers that remain open and their capacity. 
https://nh.childcareaware.org/the-child-care-workforce-is-essential/ 

The NH Local Welfare Administrators Association has advised Portsmouth that SNAP (Food Stamp) 
benefits are being supplemented for the already approved clients who receive less than the 
maximum monthly benefit. So if a person is getting the full benefit, they will not get a supplement, but if for 
example a single person only gets $94 a month they will receive a $100 supplemental benefit to bring them up to the 
$194 maximum benefit. Recipients received their regular benefit on the April 5 and will receive any supplemental 
benefit on April 15. In May they will receive both the regular benefit and the supplemental on May 5.   
 
VETERANS 
  
The VA Medical Center in Manchester is urging veterans to use the VA’s online tools for telehealth appointments, 
prescription needs, questions and automated text messages. As with all doctors’ appointments, call first. Click here 
https://www.myhealth.va.gov/mhv-portal-web/home for the VA’s online patient portal. There’s also a 
VideoConnect app. For more information, click here  https://www.mobile.va.gov/app/va-video-connect 
For more information, click here. https://www.connectedcare.va.gov/ 
  
FOOD RESOURCES 
  
REVISED: For the latest list of Portsmouth restaurant/food takeout, pickup and delivery options, 
click here. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/sites/default/files/2020-
04/Restaurant%20Takeout%202020.04.08.pdf 
Note that restaurants with on-premise liquor licenses can now sell beer/wine with takeout food orders. The list of 
options changes daily so check the SeacoastOnline.com list of Seacoast area restaurants, too. 
https://www.seacoastonline.com/foodanddining/20200323/restaurants-offering-takeout-across-seacoast 
 
The Farmers Markets are cancelled, but many participants are offering direct food sales from their farms. Click 
here for the Seacoast Eat Local directory of these resources. 
http://seacoastharvest.org/safe/?fbclid=IwAR04lIEibUrNJX9fPZk5Y1mCF5QvAsYEfkU7URE0dPDffpas3B4nOZA7
_fY 
  
UPDATE: Food Resources 
For an updated list of available food aid resources, click here. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/sites/default/files/2020-04/Portsmouth%20Food%20Resources%20-
%20April%208%202020_0.pdf 
For an interactive map of food resources in NH, click here.  
https://unhcoopext.maps.arcgis.com/apps/MapSeries/index.html?appid=5caa235e0e024beb8bebba50a0297d15# 
 
Meals on Wheels:  Meal delivery takes place on Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays. There will not be 
meal delivery on Tuesdays or Thursdays. An extra meal will be included on Monday for Tuesday and on Wednesday 
for Thursday. Additionally, they will continue to deliver extra shelf-stable food and frozen meals, just in case. New 
customers are still being accepted, so please call 603-431-0561 to complete an application over the phone. 
 
COAST Senior Transportation – Although COAST has suspended the regular fixed route services, 
Senior Transportation, ADA Service, Community Rides, and accessible Ready Rides are still in 
operation, with the following updates: 



 Effective immediately, Portsmouth Senior Transportation riders are not restricted to the days or hours 
of the group shopping trips. Senior Transportation riders can schedule a shopping trip to any of the 
locations currently served, at any time Senior Transportation is operating (Monday – Friday, 6:00 am to 
6:00 pm).  

 COAST is also able to schedule pick up at 5:30 am so Senior Transportation riders can take advantage of 
senior shopping hours. 

 COAST is still accepting new customers. This service is a door to door pick up, so people must be registered 
for COAST to know the address for pick-up.   

 COAST offers free medical appointment rides and $4 roundtrip shopping trips.  https://coastbus.org/pst 
People should confirm with their medical providers before making a trip to a medical appointment. 

Operation Blessings provides:  

 Drive-up food pantry at 600a Lafayette Rd. Wed-Fri, 10am to 4pm, for Portsmouth residents only. For 
more information, please call 603-430-8561. 

 Senior mobile food pantry to the residents of the Portsmouth area, ages 62 and up, Mon-Sat 10am-
4pm. Anyone who is interested please contact Tammy Joslyn at 603-988-2671.  

 Portable shower/hygiene station at the Greenleaf Rec Center for our homeless population. 
Wed-Fri 1pm-4pm appointment only. Towels and hygiene kits will be provided while supplies last. Please 
call 603-430-8561 for more information or to schedule an appointment. 

GATHER  

 Pantry hours are reduced, in an effort to follow guidelines from the Portsmouth Health Dept. Volunteer 
shifts will be adjusted to match up with our current needs, including a few shifts on Thursdays.    

o Mon, Tues, Wed: 10 am – 3 pm at 210 West Road #3 in Portsmouth 
o Thurs: Closed 
o Fri: 9am-1pm at Community Campus, 100 Campus Drive in Portsmouth 

 Food Donations GATHER needs food! Click here for the list of what’s needed and where to drop off 
donations.  GATHER is at 210 West Road #3 in Portsmouth. 

UPDATED list of food stores and pharmacy hours, click 
here. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/sites/default/files/2020-
04/Food%20Pharmacy%20Options%202020.04.05_0.pdf 

 Seniors-Only (age 60+) Shopping Hours  
o McKinnons – Daily, 7-8am 
o Market Basket, Tues-Thurs mornings, 6-7 am 
o Hannaford, Tues-Thurs mornings, 6-7 am 

CITY SERVICES & FACILITIES 
  
All municipal buildings and facilities, schools and the Portsmouth Public Library are closed to the 
public through May 4, 2020 per the Governor’s Stay-At-Home order. City services are staffed Monday 
through Friday, according to staggered work schedules to minimize the number of people in the same place at the 
same time.   

 Applying for Elderly/Disabled/Solar abatements? Click here for the latest update on new and 
renewed applications.  

 City Hall services are still open by phone, email and online. Many of the forms for marriage 
licenses, birth and death certificates are available here. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/cityclerk/birth-marriage-death-certificates  Call or email the City Clerk at 
603-610-7245 or cityclerk@cityofportsmouth.com 

 Paying bills while City Hall is closed to the public. Residents are asked to use the City's online services to 
pay their water bills, taxes, fees, fines; secure permits, 
etc.  https://www.invoicecloud.com/portal/(S(in0nwapkn1vko3rj2mubj1g4))/2/Site.aspx?G=0055530e-d1ee-
4599-a935-a8e88ab5b845 Payments can be mailed or dropped in the drop-box in the City Hall parking lot. 



Call (844) 850-9185 to pay your water/sewer or property tax bills using Interactive Voice Response (IVR). 
Account number required. ($1.50 IVR fee, plus any credit card fees if paying by credit card.) 

 NH DMV has extended the expiration date for temporary motor vehicle plates and licenses. All 
temporary plates issued after March 1. 2020 are now valid through April 30, 2020. City residents can renew 
their registrations online here. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/tax/online-motor-vehicle-renewal 

 State drivers' licenses and ID cards set to expire can be extended by phone for 6 months. Call 603-
227-4020 to pay for and complete the extension. 

 Along with public utilities (gas, electric, cable, phone, etc.) the City Department of Public Works 
Water & Sewer Divisions have suspended all disconnect orders and/or late fees. Contact the City 
directly if you’re having difficulty meeting a bill deadline. 

 Fire Department has suspended scheduled fire protection inspections and the issuing of any burn permits. If 
you have a Class 1 or 2 permit (backyard, etc.) the permit expiration is extended to June 1, 2020. 

 Building Inspections continue by video for unoccupied and exteriors of buildings.  
 Planning Department: For information about land use applications and submission deadlines click here.  
 https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth/news/instructions-submitting-land-use-applications-during-

covid-19-shut-down 
 City board, commission and committee meetings this week:  

o April 14 at 7 pm, School Board -- meeting by Zoom, for the Agenda, Packet and login instructions, click 
here. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/school/events/school-board-5 

o April 15 at 11 am, Peirce Island Wastewater Treatment Facility Public Meeting -- meeting by recorded 
Zoom. For the Agenda and Q&A instructions, click here. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/city/events/peirce-island-wastewater-treatment-facility-public-
meeting-10 

o April 15 at 6:30 pm, Historic District Commission – meeting by Zoom, for the Agenda, Packet and login 
instructions, click here. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth/events/historic-district-
commission-meeting-43 

o April 16 at 7 pm, Planning Board -- meeting by Zoom, for the Agenda, Packet and login instructions, click 
here https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/planportsmouth/events/planning-board-meeting-31 

 Portsmouth Public Library: Use your library card (or get one as a Portsmouth resident!) to download 
ebooks, audiobooks, movies, TV, and music from Hoopla and Overdrive, take classes on arts, crafts, and 
computer topics with Creativebug and Lynda Learning, learn a new language with Mango, access free unlimited 
New York Times articles, and so much more. The library is also offering several events and programs online 
through the Zoom platform, including meditation, book groups, and a world affairs discussion group. Contact 
the library if you need help with your library account, or anything else. Visit the library website or call 603-
427-1540 to learn more. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/library 

 Portsmouth Housing Authority Senior and Multi-Unit properties are closed to the public.  Only 
essential caregivers, health care workers and people delivering food or medical supplies are authorized to enter, 
and only when absolutely necessary. PHA offices are open only via telephone 603-436-4310 and email 
info@nh-pha.com. 

 Welfare Assistance: Residents in Portsmouth, New Castle, Rye, Newington or Greenland who 
require assistance should contact the City's Welfare Department. Call 603-610-7267 or email 
WFDept@CityofPortsmouth.com  

 Recreation/Parks: Parks & Playgrounds For a map of open and closed parks, playgrounds, ballfields, 
basketball courts, click here. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/sites/default/files/2020-
03/3revClosedPlaygrounds%202020.03.26.pdf 

 Note that the following parks are open: Daniel Street Pocket Park, Haven Park, Langdon Park, Goodwin Park, 
Hanscom Park and Big Rock Park. Also Prescott Park and Peirce Island (no dogs allowed at either). For a map 
showing off-leash dog parks which are also great walking trails, click here. 
http://files.cityofportsmouth.com/maps/OffLeashArea.pdf 

  Also: Pease Tradeport and Wildlife Sanctuary are great places to walk but are not designated off-leash for dogs. 
The bike bridge and bike path at Pease are away from lots of people.  

 Portsmouth Public Schools: At-home learning is now on a 4-day instructional week. Students will 
be engaged with teachers on Mondays, Tuesdays, Thursdays and Fridays.  Enrichment Wednesdays for students 
started April 8, with opportunities in the arts, physical education and more. Wednesdays, for teachers, are 
devoted to online collaborations for support, planning and building consistent expectations for students in this 
remote environment. Meal distribution: While schools remain physically closed, our breakfast and lunch 
pick-up and delivery is still in service. Pickup for breakfast and lunch at the Portsmouth High School cafeteria 
door between 7:30 am and 12 noon, Monday through Friday. Meal distribution also takes place at these bus 
stop location satellite sites:  



o Wamesit (11:00 - 11:25) 
o Ledgewood (11:30 - 11:45) 
o Gosling Recreation Center (11:00-11:45) 
o Osprey Landing (at mailboxes) (11:00-11:20) 
o White Cedars (11:30-11:45) 
o Patriots Park (11:00-11:20) 
o Beechstone (playground) (11:25 - 11:45) 

 For some virtual learning options, including activities, games and videos offered by the local arts, culture 
and history resources, click here. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/sites/default/files/2020-
03/VirtualLessons%20032520.pdf 

 
DPW 
 City Council has extended Free Parking through April 20, 2020. City staff is developing special 

15-minute parking zones for restaurant curbside takeout/pickup. Please look for the signs and be 
aware that the time limits in those zones is 15 minutes. On-street and public garage parking fees are s
suspended. Patrons with monthly parking contracts in the garages are receiving credit to their accounts for the 
entire free-parking period. Adjustments will be made in the May bills for any April payments made to date. 

 The City’s Regional Water System continues to operate, monitor and maintain the Portsmouth and Pease 
Tradeport Water Treatment systems according to normal operating procedures. Our source waters are 
chlorinated for adequate disinfection, monitored continuously for chlorine residuals and sampled throughout 
the water system to assure proper treatment continues. Currently, water supply is adequately meeting demand. 
A comprehensive water supply update will be provided next week. 

 Residents should continue to use Click 'n Fix as needed so service requests can be logged and addressed. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/publicworks/portsmouth-click-n-fix 

 The recycling center is open and staffed to allow just a few vehicles at a time for physical-distancing. No 
cash accepted. Payment for the usual special item disposal fees must be by check. 

 Trash pickup is on the normal schedule and yard waste pickups have also begun but may be limited 
by the availability of workers and trucks.  

 Construction has resumed on the Islington Street Corridor and Maplewood Avenue projects. For 
more information on current DPW projects, click here. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/publicworks/islington-street-corridor-project 

 Seasonal mosquito control monitoring by the City’s consultant Dragon Mosquito starts on April 
13, 2020.  

o Residents who do not want their property treated when spraying starts should use the No-Spray Registry 
www.DragonMosquito.com/No-Spray-Registry or write to Dragon Mosquito Control, Inc., PO Box 46, 
Stratham, NH 03885. Be sure to include your name, physical address, phone number, the color of your 
house and acreage or road frontage.  

o Residents with wetlands on their property who would like Dragon Mosquito to check it for mosquito 
activity, should email Help@DragonMosquito.com, call 603-734-4144 or request a survey through the 
contact link. DragonMosquito.com There is no charge for this service.  

Trees & Greenery invites you to participate in the City's Adopt-A-Spot Program -- a great family project 
you can do while staying 6 feet part. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/publicworks/adopt-spot 

In case you were wondering, the City’s Regional Water System continues normal procedures for 
operating, monitoring and maintaining the Portsmouth and Pease Tradeport Water Treatment 
systems. Our source waters are chlorinated for adequate disinfection, monitored continuously for chlorine 
residuals and sampled throughout the water system to assure proper treatment continues. Water & Sewer Division 
services are considered essential businesses and are staffed accordingly so the water supply is adequately meeting 
demand. For the latest comprehensive water supply update, click here. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/publicworks/water/supply-status 

Free Parking is extended through April 20, 2020. In addition, the City has designated a number of 
15-minute curbside pickup parking zones in support of restaurants that remain open for takeout. 
For a list of the zones, click here. And for a map of the locations, click here.  Please look for the signs and be 
aware that the time limits in those zones is 15 minutes. On-street and public garage parking fees are 
suspended. Patrons with monthly parking contracts in the garages are receiving credit to their accounts for the 
entire free-parking period. Adjustments will be made in the May bills for any April payments made to date. 



 
BUSINESS & WORKFORCE 
 
The City’s Economic Development Department is maintaining a webpage detailing current available COVID-
19 business assistance resources. https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/economic/covid-19-response-resources-
businesses-employees 
 
Small Business Owners Guide to the CARES Act Relief Program 
https://www.sba.gov/page/coronavirus-covid-19-small-business-guidance-loan-resources#section-header-2 
 
SBA Small Business Guide to Loans/Resources, click here.  
https://www.sba.gov/page/coronavirus-covid-19-small-business-guidance-loan-resources#section-header-2 

CARES Act Stimulus program: US Senator Shaheen’s Office has put together a guide for small businesses, 
explaining the new CARES Act Stimulus program. Click here for the guide. 
https://www.cityofportsmouth.com/sites/default/files/2020-
03/Small%20Business%20Owners%20Guide%20to%20the%20CARES%20Act%20final.pdf 
 
NH Employment Security (NHES)  

 Filing for unemployment. You are assigned a day and time to file based on the first letter of your last 
name. The unemployment system hotline is 603-271-7700. 

 Payments are made beginning eight days from when the claim is filed. Those filing claims must 
login again for each week of continued eligibility and file a continued claim. 

 If you’re Self Employed and have filed for unemployment benefits, ignore the Denial Message you 
receive. Your unemployment claim requires time to process as a result of your being Self 
Employed. You will receive a telephone call from NHES to obtain wage information to process and 
complete your unemployment claim. 

The NH  Department of Business and Economic Affairs (BEA) has started this page 
https://businesshelp.nheconomy.com/hc/en-us to keep employees and businesses update. It includes links to New 
Hampshire Employment Security https://www.nh.gov/covid19/and available services. Individuals will need to file 
for unemployment each week of temporary unemployment and this can and should be done online here 
https://www.nhes.nh.gov or by calling 603-271-7700. 
  
Chamber Collaborative of Greater Portsmouth  

 For information about the stores, businesses and restaurants that are open, go to the Chamber 
Collaborative's GoPortsmouthNH.com website. https://business.goportsmouthnh.com/list/category/to-go-
available-989 

 For information about business assistance resources, go to the Chamber Collaborative's COVID-19 
website page. http://portsmouthcollaborative.org/covid-19 

 For hospitality businesses in particular, www.GoPortsmouthNH.com. 
https://www.goportsmouthnh.com/ 

 The Seacoast Chamber Alliance of five regional Chambers has started the Seacoast Strong 
Business Forum Group on Facebook. Join for the latest information on the resources and support 
Chamber members have to offer. https://www.facebook.com/groups/seacoaststrong/ 

 The Chamber Collaborative has also created a new calendar that details COVID-19-related 
business “Webinars from our Partners.” Click here http://portsmouthcollaborative.org/covid-19 

 For the Chamber’s new Job Board, designed to help connect hiring businesses and employees affected 
by the coronavirus situation, click here. http://portsmouthcollaborative.org/jobs 

Local businesses have also put together the following resources:  

 Information about which businesses are still operating, click here. https://mightysmall.io/ 
 Website to support local businesses through the purchase of gift cards for use later. 

https://www.seacoastgiftcards.com/ 



STAY SAFE! 
  
Don’t congregate. Get outside. Enjoy some fresh air. Just keep your distance. Portsmouth’s open 
space parks and trails are open, but ballfields, basketball courts and playgrounds are NOT. The 
locks on the gates are there for the protection of all. Remember that you might unknowingly bring COVID-
19 back into your house, putting everyone at risk. 
  
Remember to wipe down your cellphones when you’re sanitizing surfaces. They’re in constant use, 
connecting hands and face. 
  
Continuing precautions:  

 Eliminate play dates, even “1 on 1” 
 Eliminate small gatherings, including meetings “between a few families.” 
 Cancel planned vacations for the next month and avoid airline travel. 
 Stay at home as much as possible. When you do have to go out to buy groceries or medicine “make the trips 

quick and purposeful.” 
 Wash your hands thoroughly for 20 seconds after you’ve been in public places. 

For answers to other questions about the City's response to COVID-19, please email: 
hotline@cityofportsmouth.com 
 
For more information, visit City’s page on COVID-19. 
 
 


